Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Meeting

November 12, 2007
 

President O’Brien called the regular meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:
Terry O’Brien, President








Abbe Hohmann, Councilor



Kay Ivcevich, Councilor



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Mike Russo, Town Marshall


David McGimpsey for Sue Beesley, Town Attorney



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk – Treasurer


Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer

Following the pledge of allegiance,  
Police Report

Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the monthly Police Report.  He commented on a series of incidents where houses were broken into and credit cards were stolen and used immediately.  

On the 23rd of October antiques were stolen from 201 West 73rd Street in an incident that IMPD will investigate.   A vehicle must have been involved and the Police are hoping that a resident may have seen something.

Town Marshall reported that the Town had acquired a new Police car as the old car had needed repair that exceeded its value.   Mike reported that the new auto cost $1551 less than the prior car, and was leased through Ford Motor Credit for a total cost of approximately $22,000.  The old police car was sold for a net $2765 at auction.   New equipment and markings will cost an additional $4900-$5000.  
Town Marshall commented that the shared driving arrangement with the Town of Williams Creek had proved beneficial during the time that the Town Police car was out of commission.  

Town Marshall reported that on November 13th, the Police will move back into Foster Hall.   Mike expressed his gratitude to Park Tudor for the build out of the Police Office that included internet access and a restroom for officers.

President O’Brien asked about whether the Town Police Cars parked by Foster Hall could be parked for more visibility.  Marshall Russo speculated that the cars might be susceptible to damage if left out.  

Marshall  Russo commented that he will not be able to attend the December Meeting but wanted to congratulate the current Council and the newly elected Council.

Discussion followed about potential changes after the Indianapolis Mayoral election and upcoming change in administration.   
Approval of Minutes

The Sept 10th Budget Hearing was approved by a vote of 2-0 with Councilor Hohman abstaining.  

Town Meeting Minutes of Sept 20th was approved by a vote of 2-1  Councilors O’Brien and Ivcevich in favor and Council Hohman voting against. 

Town Minutes of Oct 8th were approved as amended  by a vote of 3-0.

Report on Town Engineer
Town Engineer, Jay Vorisek, P.E. of CrossRoad Engineers, PC submitted his report and stated that he would like to discuss the drainage issues after fielding questions.

President O’Brien made a motion to approve additional speed limit signs on 75th Street. Total expenditure not to exceed $1000.   Signs were approved by a vote of 3-0.
Town Engineer stated that the 65th Street drainage project quotes came in at twice the original estimate.   The Town had received 4 quotes, and Calumet Paving’s quote of $8263 had exceeded the approved limit of $6000-$7000 and original estimate of $7450.  

Councilor Ivcevich made a motion to approve and not exceed $ 8500.   After further discussion the motion was approved by a vote of 3-0.   Work was to be completed in 20 working days.

Town Engineer discussed the Pennsylvania Street drainage project.  Calumet was also the low bidder at $55,616.   This includes $6750 for driveway and lawn restoration.  The original estimate of $39,000 didn’t include the restoration so the comparable number of $48,866 is $9,866 over the original estimate

Town Engineer Vorisek questioned the value of the additional amount and is hesitant to recommend the project when the amount is approximately 25%  over the original estimate.   

Councilor Hohmann expressed a concern for scaling back the project and mentioned that the Town has already incurred the design costs.

Councilor Ivcevich suggested home owners take care of their respective driveways and sod as is done in Indianapolis.   

Councilor Ivcevich made a motion to approve the project not to exceed $49,000 with sod and driveway restoration to be provided by the homeowners.  Councilor Hohmann seconded the motion.  Discussion followed with concern for residents covering restoration.  

President O’Brien expressed the desire to have the City participate. Councilor Hohmann said the City would participate in an open ditch.  

Resident Walter Friehofer questioned whether there was an open swale and whether historically covering the drainage pipe would be making the problem a resident issue.  

Councilor Ivcevich made a motion to approve and not to exceed $45,000 with residents handling the restoration.   President O’Brien stated that it should be subject to a meeting with residents.  The approved contractor would bill residents for the restoration separately.
Walter Friehofer suggested that the Town cover the First Congregation Church drive restoration ( estimated at $1121).    Attorney McGimpsey suggested not doing it.  
The motion was amended to meet with residents by a vote of 3-0  The motion was approved by a vote of 3-0.  

Town Engineer Vorisek reported that the Stop Bars should be installed in a couple of weeks by the end of November.   The temperature need to be at least the mid 40’s to apply the thermo plastic material 


Report of Town Attorney

Attorney Dave McGimpsey was attending the meeting for Town Attorney Sue Beesley, who was unable to be there.  He reported that Attorney Beesley is reviewing the contract for reporting traffic violations.
President O’Brien stated that Attorney Beesley is reviewing his request to consolidate Committees.
Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer John Taylor reported that Town Files will be moved to 7950 Georgetown Road on December 1st.   
Clerk Treasurer reported that the Snow Removal Contract with Bedwell Construction had been renewed and signed.  

President O’Brien requested that the signed copies of Ordinances be sent to Attorney Beesley to update the Muncipal Code.

Old Business

No Old Business to review.
New Business

President O’Brien presented an ordinance MH01-07 to change the monthly Council Meetings to every other month.   Councilor Hohman questioned why not wait until the newly elected council is in place to approve.  
Councilor Ivcevich made a motion to approve Ordinance MH01-07.  President O’Brien seconded the motion.   Discussion followed.

Councilor Ivcevich stated that she was in favor of meeting every other month as the Town Council had activated Committees and the purpose was to cut the amount of time necessary.   
President O’Brien suggested that the ordinance was good policy and would save the Town money for professional services that are on retainer.  He stated that normally the second reading of the ordinance would be in following month, and suggested that the Council suspend the rules and have the first and second reading at this evening‘s meeting.

After further discussion the suspension of the rules to have both the first and second reading of the ordinance was approved by a vote of 2-1.  Councilor Hohman voted against.   Upon further discussion the Ordinance was approved by a vote of 2-1 with Councilor Hohmann voting against, and Councilor Ivcevich and President O’Brien voting in favor.
Committee Reports
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

Councilor Ivcevich reported that Vine & Branch had completed Tree trimming at 64th & Pennsyvania, 72nd and Meridian Hills Drive, and on Park Street.  She stated that there is $1000 left to do clean up around Town Signs. 
Town resident question dead trees on Gypsy Hill.  Councilor Ivcevich reported that Vine & Branch will look into the issue.

Police and Law Enforcement-

Nothing further added to the Marshall’s report.
Finance Committee-
Nothing to report.
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee – 

Councilor Hohmann reported that the committee is completing the Construction Plan Review Process for recommendation and is asking that the Council adopt the policy.  The goal is to provide 1) Set Back rules and guidelines and 2) minimize storm water runoff.
Attorney Beesley is to look at what modifications to Town Municipal Code are required to implement.   All plans will be submitted to the Town Engineer.   Committee will make recommendations to the Town Council for approval.  

Discussion followed.  President O’Brien expressed concerns for small resident projects such as playhouse, fences, etc.    Councilor Hohmann responded  that Paragraph 4 allows the Town Engineer latitude to waive such projects.

President O’Brien suggested that the process was good but written too cumbersome.   He suggested that he sight review was too expensive and the plan should be tabled and simplified.   

Councilor Hohmann stated that the committee wanted surveys and accommodation to President O’Brien’s concerns over cost.   She also stated that the committee suggested sight reviews with projects within 10 ft of setbacks.
Councilor Ivcevich suggested that the next Council take up the plan.
Town Engineer Vorisek recommended that the Town have a plan.   Engineering reviews have cost the Town over $1000 already this year.

Resident Walter Friehofer questioned what was a duplication of what is required by the city. 

Town Engineer responded that points 1 – 14 of the plan are required currently by the City of Indianapolis.   Items 15-23 are additional.   

Councilor Hohmann restated that this plan is not a change in existing setbacks.   She commented that it is intended to establish boundaries when projects are within 10 ft of setbacks. 

President O’Brien restated his concerns over fences and small projects.   Councilor Ivcevich reiterated tabling the discussion.   No action was taken.

Councilor Hohmann reported on a project at 74th & Illinois that was requesting a variance to add 2 houses to existing 3 lots.   Neighbors are opposed.   The next committee meeting is going to be the 5th Thursday in November as the regular 4th Thursday falls on Thanksgiving.
 Communications Committee Report - 
President O’Brien reported that the Town newsletter was sent out last month.   He also stated that the Website was current with everything posted.  He stated that it took more than 4 hours to complete the work and recommended that Council approve the additional cost.   
President O’Brien restated that the Town Entry signs would be delayed until spring.  
Resident Forum
Resident expressed concern of receiving Police reports and asked that they be posted on the web.   Town Marshall Russo suggested that he would send a summary of police report to residents that request it. 
Resident O’Rourke asked for reasons for raising taxes.    President O’Brien stated that we currently don’t know what revenues or taxes will be approved until early 2008.
Residents in Attendance:

Ann O’Rourke

Virginia Marten

Jim and Cynthia Schick

Walter Friehofer

Fran Garrison

Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted Accounts Payable Vouchers for $26120.29
for approval.   Vouchers were approved by a vote of 3-0.
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	Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted November 12, 2007
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  11/8/07-  11/21/07 (estimated)
	
	$4,700.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 11/22/07- 12/5/07 (estimated)
	
	4,700.00 

	1238
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	95.24 

	1239
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	625.01 

	1240
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	108.66 

	1241
	Bingham, McHale- retainer
	
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1242
	Crossroads Engineers
	
	
	
	8,943.40 

	1243
	Delp Printing & Mailing (newsletter)
	
	
	370.89 

	1244
	Butler Ford
	
	
	
	
	113.95 

	1245
	Michael Russo (Halloween candy)
	
	
	115.20 

	1245
	Michael Russo (replacement title for old car)
	
	52.50 

	1246
	Terry O'Brien (newsletter postage)
	
	
	291.10 

	1247
	Spinweb (website documents transfer)
	
	
	450.00 

	1248
	Freije Lawn Care
	
	
	
	
	245.00 

	1249
	Waymire (equipment for new police car)
	
	
	4,134.34 

	1249
	Waymire (stripping old car)
	
	
	
	175.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$26,120.29 


Adjournment
There being no further business, President O’Brien adjourned the meeting.
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills

